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ORIGINAL ARTICLE
Awareness, Attitude and Practices Concerning the Essential
Medicines Concept among Malaysian Prescribers and
Pharmacists
AHMED H M A *, IBRAHIM M I M **, FATHELRAHMAN A I ***

Key Messages

1. Essential medicines are the fundamental elements of primary health care,
especially in developing nations.
2. Essential medicines satisfy the priority needs of a population in treating common
health conditions.
3. Malaysian prescribers and pharmacists have somewhat positive attitudes but still
lack appropriate knowledge and good practices with respect to essential medicines.
4. Efforts are warranted in Malaysia to focus on the increasing awareness of health
professionals on the essential medicines concept.
5. An undergraduate curriculum and continuing medical/pharmacy education
programs should be the priority and focus to increase awareness and knowledge on the
essential medicines concept.

________________________
*MSc Candidate, Social & Administrative
Pharmacy Discipline, **PhD (Deputy Dean of
Research & Postgraduate Study) Social &
Administrative Pharmacy Discipline, School of
Pharmaceutical Sciences , ***M.Sc. WHO
Collaborating Center for Drug Information
Universiti Sains Malaysia Minden, 11800 USM,
Penang, (Malaysia)
Corresponding Author:

Introduction
Essential medicines (EM) are the
fundamental elements of primary health care
[1]. They are the medicines that satisfy the
priority needs of a population in treating
common health conditions [2],[3]. An
essential medicines program and a list of
essential medicines (EML) are adopted by
each country as a part of its national drug
policy [4]. Medicines are selected on the
basis of safe, cost-effective clinical
guidelines [5]. EML leads to more rational
prescribing, enhances the accessibility to
health care and decreases the costs (i.e.
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increases affordability), which in turn
improve the entire quality of care [5],[6]. A
major barrier to the implementation of the
essential medicines concept (EMC) is the
resistance from some health care
professionals as a result of certain
misconceptions [7]. Some health care
professionals may think that the efficacy and
the quality of the essential medicines are
low because they are cheap and that they
may not satisfy the patient’s needs. Some
may be worried about financial implications
or about their clinical freedom [8]. The
Malaysian EML was launched on 27th
January 2000, and to our knowledge, till
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now, the knowledge and attitudes towards
the essential medicines concept
among health care professionals in Malaysia
is unknown. The present work aims to
measure the knowledge, attitudes and
practice of the Malaysian prescribers and
pharmacists with respect to essential
medicines.

Materials and Methods
The design of the study was cross-sectional.
Data was collected during the period from
September to November 2007. The eligible
populations
were
prescribers
and
pharmacists who were working at the time
of the study in public (government) clinics
and hospitals, respectively, all over
Malaysia.
The sampling procedures involved the
multistage clustering technique. In the first
step, ten states from west Malaysia were
recruited by simple random sampling using
the lottery method. Within those states, the
same technique was used to select hospitals
and clinics. A total of 60 hospitals and 113
health clinics were included.
A structured self-administered questionnaire
was mailed to each health facility. The
questionnaire sent to physicians was almost
similar to that sent to pharmacists regarding
the knowledge and attitudes items. The
questions related to practice were different.
The two questionnaires were developed in
English initially, based on literature review.
Face and content validations were achieved
through a group of faculty lecturers and
graduate students in the School of
Pharmaceutical Sciences, Universiti Sains
Malaysia. A pilot study was conducted
among 30 pharmacists and modifications on
questionnaires were performed whenever
required. Covering letters were addressed to
the medical officers in charge and the chief
pharmacists in the recruited clinics and
hospitals, respectively, asking them to
distribute questionnaires to all prescribers
and pharmacists in their institutions. The
average numbers of prescribers in each
clinic and the average number of
1672

pharmacists in each hospital were estimated
to be three and ten, respectively. The
numbers of questionnaires sent to each
institution were based on previous
estimation. A return envelope with stamps
and a pen (as a token of appreciation) was
sent to each respondent.
Besides demographic information, the data
collected covered the knowledge, attitude
and practices of prescribers and pharmacists
with respect to the concept of essential
medicines. The questionnaire included
questions about whether Malaysia has a
national essential medicines list and sources
of the respondent’s information about the
Malaysian national medicines lists.
Knowledge was measured by eight items,
whereas, attitudes were measured by five
items. Each item on knowledge was coded
as a dummy variable (i.e. yes=1 and no=0)
and total scores were computed for each
respondent. Items on attitude were scored on
a summated 5-point likert-scale: strongly
disagree, disagree, neutral, agree, and
strongly agree. Higher scores represented
higher knowledge and more positive
attitudes towards essential medicines. The
questionnaire included two questions on
practice. The two items were scored on a
summated 5-point likert-scale: never,
sometimes, about half time, usually, and
always. Higher scores represented better
practices
with respect to essential
medicines.
Data was analyzed using the Statistical
Package for Social Sciences (SPSS®)
Version 13.0 and Microsoft® Office Excel.
Descriptive statistics such as median,
frequency and percentage were used
whenever applicable. Data distribution
around the mean was assessed using the
Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Mann-Whitney
U, Kruskal-Wallis, Chi Square and
Spearman rank-order correlation statistics
were used for comparative and correlation
analyses whenever applicable. P-values <
0.05 were considered to be statistically
significant.
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Response rates were calculated according to
the number of pharmacies and clinics which
responded out of the total number surveyed
(60 hospitals and 113 health clinics),
regardless of the number of subjects who
filled the questionnaires in each health
facility.

Results

medicines are more affordable than brand
medicines)
among
prescribers
and
pharmacists, respectively [Table/Fig 2].
Significant differences between the two
groups were found for both the knowledge
and attitudes items [Table/Fig 2].
Knowledge sources were mainly internet
and printed media (newspaper and
magazine) for prescribers, and the internet
and university curriculum for pharmacists.

A total of 186 prescribers from 65 clinics
and 277 pharmacists from 44 hospitals
completed the survey instrument with valid
response rates of 57.5% and 73.3% for
prescribers and pharmacists, respectively.
The demographic characteristics of the
participants are shown in [Table/Fig 1].

64.5% and 63.5% of the responded
prescribers and pharmacists, respectively,
knew that Malaysia has an essential
medicines list. The percentages of correct
answers for knowledge questions varied
extremely, ranging from 37.1% (the
Essential Medicines Concept concerned with
medicines therapeutic efficacy) to 72.0%
(generic medicines have the same quality as
brand medicines), and from 57.8% (the
Essential Medicines Concept concerned with
medicines therapeutic efficacy) to 74.7%
(medicine availability is one of Essential
Medicines Concept parameters and generic
1673

When the measurement of items was used to
compute scale variables (score systems on
knowledge, attitudes and practice), some
differences and similarities were found
between prescribers and pharmacists. For
both prescribers and pharmacists, the
median score on knowledge was 5, with a
minimum score of zero and a maximum
score of 8. Both prescribers and pharmacists
showed moderate positive attitudes towards
essential medicines. The median score of the
prescribers on attitude items was 17, with a
minimum score of 9 and a maximum score
of 25. The median score of the pharmacists
on attitude items was 18, with a minimum
score of 10 and maximum score of 25. The
scores of the prescribers on practice
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(median= 8) were better than that of the
pharmacists (median= 6).
The scores on knowledge, attitudes and
practice were compared by respondent
categories and demographic characteristics
[Table/Fig 3].Female prescribers showed a
significantly higher median attitude score
than their male counterparts. Among both
prescribers and pharmacists, Indians showed
the best attitude scores, followed by their
Chinese and Malay counterparts. On the
other hand, Malay pharmacists scored the
highest scores on practice items as compared
to other ethnic groups. Both the specialists
and
the
medical officers
showed
significantly higher attitude median scores
than the other prescriber’s categories.

Correlations between the scores on positive
attitudes and negative attitudes with the
continuous variables of age and years of
experience are presented in [Table/Fig 5].
Among pharmacists, there were significant
correlations between the two variables “age”
and ‘positive attitude’ and between “years of
experience” and ‘negative attitude’. Among
prescribers, there was a significant
correlation between “age” and “years of
experience” and each of the positive attitude
scores. All of the previous significant
correlations
were
weak (correlation
coefficients < 0.2).

Discussion

Correlations between scores on knowledge,
attitudes and practice with the continuous
variables of age and years of experience are
presented in [Table/Fig 4]. Among
pharmacists,
there
were
significant
correlations between the two variables “age”
and “years of experience” and between each
of knowledge and practice scores. Among
prescribers, there was only one significant
correlation between years of experience and
knowledge scores. All of the previous
significant
correlations
were
weak
(correlation coefficients < 0.2) and positive
(i.e. scores increased according to the
increase in age and years of experience).
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The essential medicines concept offers costeffective solutions to many health problems
among populations [9]. The lack of
knowledge
among
prescribers
and
pharmacists about the concept acts as a
major barrier for their attitudes and practice.
This affects the implementation of the
concept in the field as well as the
implementation of the national drug policy,
since “essential medicines” is a cornerstone
for the national drug policy [10].
In our findings, the levels of knowledge of
the prescribers and pharmacists were less
than satisfactory. Their responses to
knowledge
items
indicated
misunderstandings about EM. This is
supported by the WHO report that focused
on the misconceptions of the Western
Pacific Region’s health professionals to EM.
The report mentioned that health
professionals thought that the essential
medicines had low therapeutic efficacy [8].
However, in contrast to the WHO report, our
prescribers think positively about the quality
of the generic medicines. Generally, the
level of knowledge of the pharmacists
seemed to be better than that of the
prescribers. This may be explained by the
fact that the main source of knowledge for
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the pharmacists was the university curricula.
The difference between our two study
groups
in
the
affordability-related
knowledge-items may be due to the fact that
pharmacists are more aware about the costeffective alternatives of medicines [11].
The theory of reasoned action states that
people intend to conduct a behaviour such as
considering essential medicines while
prescribing and dispensing, only when they
evaluate it positively [12]. Almost half of
the respondents expressed negative attitudes
towards EMC. On the other hand, greater
proportions of them showed positive
attitudes. These contrasted findings can be
explained by a model of dual attitudes in
which people can simultaneously hold two
different attitudes toward the same thing,
one implicit and the other explicit [13].
Compared to the prescribers, pharmacists
showed a higher tendency towards positive
attitudes as well as negative ones. Negative
attitudes appear clearly through the thoughts
of the respondents that their clinical freedom
is restricted by following the essential
medicines list, limitations of the innovation
in the pharmaceutical industry and that EML
is useful mainly for developing countries. In
the same context, a survey on truth about the
hospital formulary reported that 67% of the
respondents believe that the formulary
interferes with their clinical freedom [14]. A
survey in Nigeria about the acceptability of
the essential medicines list [15] mentioned
the same thing.
Our findings indicated inappropriate
practices when dealing with EM. The
prescription of EM to patients in our setting
is lower than that reported by a study
conducted in Nepal [16]. Nevertheless, the
authors recommended an education program
for prescribers to increase rational
prescribing according to the list of EM [17].
Efforts are needed to strengthen the practice,
and to consider EM in prescribing and
dispensing activities. The prescribing and
the dispensing according to EMC are
important factors in the rational use of
medicines [18], [19].
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The relationship between demographic
characteristics and the knowledge and
attitudes is the most obvious feature. This
might be explained by following specific
guidelines or by using the same sources of
knowledge by most groups, whereas,
attitude is an aspect related to individuals.
Our findings indicate that the attitude
towards EMC among Indian pharmacists
and prescribers were the best among
different ethnic groups. Nevertheless, Indian
pharmacists had the least practice scores and
Malay pharmacists had the highest. These
differences in ethnicity responses may be
due to the fact that some minority groups
have cultural norms, behaviour and beliefs
that contradict other practitioner’s groups
[20].
Our findings showed that younger
practitioners held better attitudes towards
EMC (i.e. attitude scores were negatively
associated with age) while the older
practitioners practiced better. It may be that
the practice of the practitioners was
enhanced as long as their experiences
increased. On the other hand, newer issues
in practice seemed to be more appealing to
the younger and were expressed more
positively in their attitudes as compared to
those who were older. This was supported
by the attitude of the practitioners towards
complementary and alternative medicines
(relatively new topic as essential medicines),
which was found to be negatively associated
with age [2],[20].
Our study showed that prescribers and
pharmacists in Malaysia held positive
attitudes towards EM. However, appropriate
knowledge and good practices were not
satisfactory. More efforts are needed by
stakeholders to elevate awareness about the
EMC, in order to fill the gap between the
theory of essential medicines and the actual
implementation of the concept in the field.
The government should develop guidelines
to consider essential drugs while prescribing
and
dispensing
medications.
As
implementing the EMC in the field is a
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national
responsibility,
health
care
professionals should use essential drugs as a
matter of priority. Differences in the
attitudes between the genders and ethnic
groups should be further studied. Also,
differences in the attitudes and practice
between higher degrees also need to be
considered. In addition, private sector health
professionals should be investigated because
our study focused only on health
professionals in the public sector.
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